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Benton Beach Corporation

Regular Board of Directors Meeting

May 7th, 2012

Present:




Absent:

Joel E. Helander


Heather B. Collinson

Todd Chemacki
            
Carolyn B. Helander (Honorary Member)



Donna Chemacki


Lynne S. Ott






Ellen B. Fales



Marjorie B Spalding (Honarary Member)                                                            

Jennifer Benton-Ruiz


Kate E. Fales
David Ott (shareholder)
Quorum:
The meeting was called to order at 7:45 p.m., with a quorum present, at the beautiful home of Jennifer Ruiz, 300  Firetower Rd., North Guilford, CT.

Secretary’s 

Report:
The minutes for the  meeting held on April 10th, 2012 were read aloud.  No changes were made and Jen made a motion to accept the minutes from April 10th, 2012.  Todd seconded and it carried.

Treasurer’s 

Report:
Ellen reported that there had been $9.52 in income received for the period and $279.21 in expenses.  The opening balance on 04/10/2012 was $2491.22 with a closing balance of $2221.53 as of 05/07/2012. There is still $1209.83 in outstanding assessments. Todd made a motion to accept the treasurer’s report as presented.  Jen seconded the motion and it carried.  A copy of the report is enclosed.  While on the subject of finances, Joel issued a reminder  that  shareholders should consider gifting  stock to reduce their assessment burden. Joel, as the  BBC Stock Registrar, prefers to do stock changes all at once at the end of the year. If you are interested in gifting any shares, contact Joel at jeh1111@comcast.net or by phone for further information and the needed documents. 

BBC 

Website:
Please check the website for the most up-to-date information about Benton Beach, particularly with regards to the Calendar of Events.  The website is: www.bentonbeach.com and the site is password protected.  The username and password should only be shared among family members.



Username: bbcfamily

Password: sticktogether 

Boy Scout Workday:


David Ott hosted Guilford Boy Scout Troop No. 474 for an overnight camp-out on Friday, April 21st. There were 25 boy scouts, aged 11-17, plus several adult leaders.  In addition to scouting activities, this group devoted many hours to clearing our long lot pasture of debris left by the hurricane last August. They filled countless huge contractor trash bags with trash and synthetic junk of all kinds. They also cleared the area of large tree trunks and limbs that had floated in, which were then cut up by chain saw and dragged to the brush pile in the long lot.  Additionally, they formed many patrols to comb the meadow for trash.  The work of this group single-handedly made it possible for us to have the cattle brought in earlier than ever. The Board wishes to thank David for organizing this event and his tireless enthusiasm that made this possible. Joel wrote a note to the troop on behalf of the board, thanking them for their work and this was signed by Donna Chemacki and Marjorie Spalding. 
Cattle and

 Fence Repair: On April 28th a small group composed of Joel, Kate and Ellen met early in the morning to  do fence repairs to the two spots identified earlier as needing  fixing. A 40’ section behind the Feig property and a 30’ section behind the Fusi property were repaired, with one pole replaced behind  Fusi’s and new barbed wire strung in both spots. David, Eliot  and Forrest also stopped to help at just the right times, David and Eliot to help replace the pole and Forrest with a come-along to help string the wire tightly. Just as the job was nearly completed,  Jonathan Page arrived to turn his beef cattle in to the pasture for the season. Our previous cattle tenants,the Hammarlunds, had  notified us in mid- April that they would be  unable to bring cattle in this year. Joel had contacted Jonathan Page, who owns a herd of beef cattle on the Leete Farm in Leete’s Island.  (Jonathan’s mother is a Leete). Jonathan visited our pasture within a day or two of Joel’s call to him and was very happy and enthusiastic about placing his animals with us for the season. He brought 4 female cattle and one 2 week old calf. The mother of the calf is named Willow and is the leader. Jonathan has provided the following phone numbers in case there are any issues with the cattle:

                             Jonathan Page:           1-860-304-5299


     Brandon Page(son)    1-860-759-9010


     Jennifer Page(wife)    1-860-759-9999

Beach Repair:


The Dock:
David Ott has spent many, many hours over this past fall, winter and spring repairing/rebuilding the dock. He reported at this meeting that the stringers are nearly finished but some of the poles need to be cross-braced and the new stringers bolted to the poles.  Dock pieces need to be built for the new 16-foot dock section. David has made one piece and cut the lumber for some others. It looks like we will be able to make all the new pieces from lumber that was salvaged from the meadow as a result of the hurricane. Hopefully, these can be built at the workday scheduled for May 19th.  David cannot be at the workday but will make sure all the needed hardware; bolts, etc are there that day. 

                        It has been noted that the “T” at the end of the dock is uneven.  This appears to have happened over the winter, as it was level after Bill Leete did the dock work for us last fall following the hurricane. We are unsure if we could perhaps put wedges under the dock pieces when they are laid out to correct this. We will have to wait until the dock pieces are placed to better see how significant this is and how we can correct it.  
Deck Repair:
As reported last month, we have recovered about $900-$1000 worth of Trex decking from the meadow.  We are hoping that there will be enough to install it on top of the current deck, making a nice smooth surface.  The Trex boards must first be unscrewed from the wooden frames to which they are currently attached.   The old wooden deck pieces need to be put back under the canopy, they are currently stacked next to the beach house. The sand under the canopy needs to be excavated and the stringers that the deck sits on unburied and leveled. This will be a big job for the workday. 

Port-A-

Let Rental:       Because the compostable outhouse is out of commission until it is put back on its site, a port-a-let has been rented from Finkleday, Inc. It was delivered to the beach on April 18th. As soon as the compostable is operational, we will send it back. 
Outhouse:
David attended the meeting to update us on the outhouse re-location project. The compostable outhouse remains sitting in front of the beach house, where it has been since last fall.  It floated away during the hurricane and was retrieved and righted by Edwin and Eliot, while we decide how to best relocate it.  At the April 10th BBC meeting, the board had met at the beach prior to the meeting, where David presented his ideas for sighting the outhouse to make it higher and better able to withstand another significant storm. This involved the use of sonnitubes and a wood base and would have made the outhouse about 15 inches higher than it was before the storm. David had contacted Eliot since that meeting, who agreed to help and also had some ideas about the job. On Saturday, April 28th David and Eliot met with several board members at the beach. David had fashioned a temporary structure of boards on the outhouse location to give a better idea of the height and scope of the job. He had also brought in some 2-inch trap rock to use as a base in front of the outhouse, to simulate the height of the outhouse door.  After much discussion, a decision was reached at this April 28th meeting to abandon the sonnatube/platform plan, as it would raise the level of the outhouse too much, necessitating a ramp or multiple steps. It would also be a rather costly plan. Instead, the trap rock will be used to fill in the existing hole so that the final grade of the outhouse will be 6 to 8 inches higher than it was. The outhouse will just sit on this rock base and not be bolted down. One step may be necessary for entrance to the stall.  David reported at tonight’s meeting that he has now completed the filling in of the foundation hole to the correct height with the trap rock.  We hope to be able to move the outhouse to the site on workday or maybe even another special workday, if we do not get to it on the 19th, as there are so many other projects. We will decide on the step model once the outhouse is moved into place. Eliot will do the roof repairs and install the solar fan once the outhouse is moved into place. 
Fireplace:
Daniel, Sarah and Victor Cabrera did considerable cleanup of the fireplace the weekend of May 5th. A reminder that neither sand nor water should be used to put the fire out, it should be allowed to burn down gradually.  Using water might cause the concrete pad to crack and sand mixed with the ashes makes it much harder to clean out the fireplace. Ellen will make a sign reminding users of this, as the one from last year washed away in the hurricane. There is still lots of sand in the fireplace enclosure, behind the fireplace. It was never shoveled out when we did the rest last fall after the storm.  Daniel had fashioned a ramp of sand from this, as a way to get into the fire area. The board felt that it would be safer to revert back to the rock steps for egress and we will put the job of removing the rest of the sand on the list for the workday. 

                        After last months meeting, Jennifer had asked her boyfriend Mike Johnson to evaluate the fireplace and recommend how we can best support the cooking grate. Mike has a lot of experience working with stone, as well as being a welder by trade, and did a beautiful job last fall of anchoring the bluestone arms back onto the sides of the fireplace, after the storm had floated them off.  Last year we had the grate made to the dimensions of the fireplace, and had been using it by resting it on bricks inside the fireplace, which was not really too stable. Mike did an evaluation and felt that drilling lags into the sides of the fireplace would make it unstable. Instead, he recommends fashioning a stainless steel frame on which it would rest. Mike has the materials for this and has offered to make it. 
Beach Road:
The condition of the beach road was discussed. There are still several low spots where water from a rainstorm takes a long time to dissipate. If there is extra 2-inch trap rock that we do not need from the load delivered for the outhouse, we will put this in some of the low spots.  Jen brought up the conversation Donna had with Matt Falvey when he was here visiting, reported on at the last BBC meeting. Matt had thought it would be helpful to line the road with granite or other rock, as this would hold the stone in place better, especially during the times when the water is over the road.  Jen asked if the igneous basalt rock that David had procured this spring from the Leete’s Island Quarry with an eye toward eventually making a storm barrier on Roger’s Island might be appropriate for this use. All present were in agreement that at this point, this would be the best use for the rocks, which are currently at the entrance to Roger’s Island.  Mike Johnson has a truck with a winch that could lift these rocks, which weigh a ton or so each. He offered to do this, although probably not on workday, due to traffic issues. 

Beach Road

 Brush Clearing:  A thank you to Edwin Benton, who did a beautiful job clearing brush along side of the beach road across from Leary’s, just before the cattle bar way.  
 

Annual

Work Day:
The Annual Benton Beach Workday will be held on Saturday, May 19th, 2012 with a downpour date of Sunday, May 20th, 2012. There will be several large projects, most notably the work required on the deck, dock and outhouse, as noted earlier in these minutes. There will also be the usual chores of general beach cleanup and cleaning out the beach house, as big job, as it was also flooded in the hurricane last August.

Family

Picnic:
The Annual Benton Family Picnic will be held on Saturday, August 11th, 2012.  The downpour date will be on Sunday, August 12th, 2012.  High tide is at 7:06 p.m. We are planning to re-bury the time capsule after the picnic, so would like to remind all to write out their submissions prior to the picnic. We will have archival paper available at the picnic to write out your final draft. If you are not able to attend the picnic but would like to submit something for the capsule, contact any board member so we can get the paper to you. 

Calendar of 

Events:
Please contact Ellen Fales at ebfales@aol.com or 401-783-2429 (home) or 401-932-5895 (cell)] for event scheduling.  Events scheduled include:

· Saturday, May 19th, Downpour Date - Sunday, May 20th, BBC spring workday

· Saturday, May 26th, 12 noon - Monday, May 28th, midday, Jennifer Ruiz Campout, 10 people

· Tuesday, June 19th, Alpha Club Picnic, hosted by Lynne Ott, 4pm - 8pm, 20-30 people

· Wednesday, June 20th, 12pm - 6pm, Girl Scout Picnic, hosted by Kim Chemacki, 20 people

· Thursday, June 21st, 9am-3pm, Veterans group picnic, hosted by Stan Chemacki

· Friday, June 22nd-Sunday, June 24th, Campout hosted by Todd Chemacki, 20 people

· Wednesday, July 4th, Church Picnic hosted by Edwin Benton, 12 noon, 20 people

· Saturday, July 14th, (raindate, Sun, July 15th) 2-8pm, Probate Judge picnic, hosted by Joel Helander

· Friday, July 20th, 12 noon - Sunday, July 22nd, midday, campout hosted by Tim and Sharon Chemacki, 5-10 people overnight, up to 30 people on Saturday day

· Saturday, August 4th - Monday, August 6th, Family Campout hosted by Eliot Benton, 20 people

· Saturday, August 11th, Annual Benton Family Picnic (downpour date, Sun, Aug 12th)

· Friday, August 17th, 12 noon - Thursday, August 23rd, 1pm, Fales/Schaefer Annual Family Campout

· Saturday, September 1st, 12 noon, Fales Family Picnic, hosted by Ellen Fales, 20 people
Next 

Meeting: 
The next regular board of director’s meeting will be held on Monday, June 4th, 2012 at 7:00 p.m. at the home of Joel Helander at 370 Vineyard Point Road.  

Adjourn-

ment:
Jen made a motion to adjourn the meeting as business was completed.  The meeting was adjourned at 10:34 p.m.









Respectfully submitted,





Ellen Fales





Acting Secretary, BBC

Benton Beach Corporation

Treasurer’s Report

May 7, 2012

Income_______________________________________________________

Shareholder assessments received ..................................            9.52

(28/37 assessments received for 2012)  

_____________________________________________________________

TOTAL INCOME……………………………………              $9.52

Expenses______________________________________________________

Kate Fales, postage, minutes…………………. ……………     50.15

David Ott, lumber for dock repair………………………         150.86

Royal Printing …………………………….…….…........           10.43

David Ott, trap rock for outhouse site   ……………...                67.77

_____________________________________________________________

TOTAL EXPENSES…………………………………            $279.21

Recapitulation__________________________________________________
Opening balance from 4/10/2012………………                   $2,491.22


Plus income (above)…………………………………                 + 9.52









$2,500.74

Minus expenses above……………………………….              - 279.21                                                                                                                                   

Closing balance in operating account (5/7/2012) …….         $2,221.53
Other Accounts_________________________________________________       

*Capital Improvement Fund Account (as of 3/14/2012)      $18,402.86

Legal Account (as of 3/14/2012)……………………            $4,785.95

* Held as a Guilford Savings Bank 12 month CD, to mature 3/14/13

          







Respectfully submitted,

Ellen B. Fales, Treasurer

